Sustainable Future Section
Activities and accomplishments in 2012
The Sustainable Future Section was created at the end of 2009.  In 2010, the Executive Committee devoted considerable attention to organizational activity, including attracting members, adopting a mission statement, developing a web site, creating a newsletter, identifying program concepts, and establishing objectives and priorities.  Building on this organizational activity, the Executive Committee refined and vigorously pursued its primary objectives in 2011. In 2012, the Executive Committee continued to providing programs and information, raise awareness and recognize sustainable law office practices, grow Section membership and advance the dialogue about the intersection between the law and sustainability.
Newsletter

During 2021, The Long View was published quarterly (with the fourth edition of the newsletter to be published in December 2012).  The Long View has featured a variety of authors and a wide array of sustainability topics.  Except for an initial paper edition, The Long View is distributed electronically to minimize paper use and reduce production expenses.  The Long View continues to be edited by Michelle Slater, who is assisted by an Editorial Board comprised of Executive Committee members.
Programs


During 2012, the Section presented the following six programs: 
Coal Export Terminals in Oregon: The Section hosted a debate at noon on November 14, 2012 about the proper scope of environmental review for the five proposed coal export terminals in Washington and Oregon.  Brett VandenHeuvel of Columbia Riverkeeper argued for an area-wide review and Greg Peden of the Coalition for Jobs & Growth argued for a facility-by-facility review.  

Connecting Children to Real Food:  On September 4, 2012, the Section presented a brown bag lunch discussion “FoodCorps – Connecting Children to Real Food.” Curt Ellis, the co-creator of the documentary King Corn and co-founder of FoodCorps, shared his vision for FoodCorps as an antidote to the epidemic of childhood obesity and as an engine for supporting local food producers. 

Governor’s Future Energy Action Plan: The Section presented a Brown Bag presentation on June 20, 2012 with Margi Hoffman, Gov. Kitzhaber’s Energy Policy Advisor, on the Governor’s Future Energy Action Plan. Click here for more information and for the materials from the event.

June 20, 2012, Portland

Economic Growth, Natural Capital and Sustainability: On April 11, 2012, the Section presented a CLE on this topic featuring noted economists Ed Whitelaw and Bryce Ward from ECONorthwest. Focusing on the Pacific Northwest, this program discussed the importance of economic growth, how natural capital contributes to economic growth, and what it means for an economy to grow sustainably. 

Climate Change Impact:  On the evening of March 13, 2012, Prof. Andreas Schmittner of OSU discussed the recent National Science Foundation study that indicated that climate change will be less severe than predicted by the International Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). 
Wave Energy:  On February 29, 2012, the Section offered a presentation by Oregon Wave Energy Trust (OWET), a nonprofit public-private partnership funded by the Oregon Innovation Council.  This program discussed the State’s ongoing efforts to attract and build the ocean renewable energy industry in Oregon.  

National Exposure

In January 2012, the Section participated in a program presented at the National Association of Bar Executives’ mid-year meeting.  The program was titled “Green With Envy? Your Bar Should Be” and featured a panel that included Michelle Slater, Section Chair, Sylvia  Stevens, Oregon State Bar Executive Director, and Jennifer Berg, a California attorney that is the Sustainable Practice Leader at Northgate Environ-mental Management, an environmental engineering firm in Oakland, California.  The panel was moderated by Rod Wegner, Chief Financial Officer of the Oregon State Bar. The panel afforded the Section to discuss before a national audience (i) the process utilized in Oregon to advance an interest in sustainability among lawyers and (ii) the respective activities of the Bar and the Section relating to sustainability.   


In April 2012, the Section participated in a national webinar organized by the Law Firm Sustainability Network, which featured state bar sustainability efforts and programs in California, Massachusetts, Oregon, and Pennsylvania. This afforded the Section another opportunity to highlight this one-of-a-kind Section together with the advances being made in and around the Oregon State Bar.

Awards


In January 2012, the Section launched the “Oregon State Bar Partners in Sustainability Program.” In August 2012, the Section recognized the Founding Partners in the Program, those law offices certifying for the Program prior to June 30, 2012. The Founding Partners are:
Ater Wynne, LLP, Portland office

Bend Oregon Lawyers, LLC

Barry T. Woods, Attorney at Law, LLC

Office of General Counsel for Beau Delicious! International, LLC franchisor of Café Yumm!

Diane Henkels, Attorney at Law

Gaddis Law LLC

Gund Law PC

Intelekia Law Group, LLC

K&L Gates, Portland office

Kennedy & Kennedy LLP

Lane Powell, PC, Portland office

Lindsay Hart Neil & Weigler LLP

Markowitz Herbold Glade & Mehlhaf, PC

Merrill Property Law, LLC

Metcalfe & Peterson LLC

Michelle Slater Law, LLC

Northwest Business Law Group

Office of Washington County Counsel

Rizzo Mattingly Bosworth PC

Schwabe, Williamson & Wyatt, PC, Portland office

Stoel Rives, LLP, Portland office

Two other law offices joined the program subsequent to June 30, 2012.  Each of these Oregon law offices have shown commitment to operating sustainably and provide valuable leadership to others as law offices throughout the State move toward office practices that conserve resources and reduce waste.

In 2012, the Section presented its third annual Sustainable Law Office Leadership Award to recognize the exceptional contributions of a law firm in advancing sustainability.  Stoel Rives LLP received the 2012 Award and was honored at an event in November 2012.  

Also in 2012, the Section joined the President of the Oregon State Bar in congratulating Section member Diane Henkels on receiving the President’s Sustainability Award.
Study Groups and Outreach


The Section has continued several study groups from 2011.  One study group continued to study the feasibility and effect of creating a state office of legal guardian to analyze how proposed legislation and administrative rules might impact the environmental interests of future generations.  It is anticipated that the findings of this study group will be covered in articles in The Long View or in the Section’s programs in 2013.  


In 2012, the study group formed in 2011 to study the emergence of sustainability criteria in requests for proposals involving legal services completed its work and the results of its work were published in The Long View.  

Pro Bono Services


In 2012, the Section assisted Paul Majkut and Nancy Duhnkrack in the creation of a group of volunteer lawyers to provide pro bono services to Oregon land trusts and donors of conservation easements.  The group’s activities are contemplated to begin in 2013.  
Budget 
As of December 7, 2012, the Section’s projected 2012 expenses were $5,787 with a projected year-end balance of $3,475.  As in prior years, the Executive Committee continued to spend Section funds conservatively in 2012.  The largest expenditures were for the OSB services assessment, gifts and awards and special project.  The special project for the Section this year was the launch of its Partners in Sustainability program.  Together with the announcements related to the Sustainable Law Office Leadership Award, the new program and the award accounted for larger proportions of the expenses this year due primarily to the increasing costs of publishing advertisements in the Bulletin and increased outreach in the Multnomah Bar Association periodical.

For 2013, major budgeted expenses again include special projects and gifts and awards ($1,000 each) and an increase in the CLE program budget ($2,000).  With the surplus the Section anticipates at the end of 2012, we are feeling more comfortable with launching an effort toward more costly CLE programs, potentially including a day-long program focusing on a broader topic of interest.

Legislative Issues
The Section did not propose any legislation for the 2012 session of the Oregon Legislature.  The Section’s legislative activity has been limited to monitoring legislation that pertains to sustainability.
Recommendations and Activities for 2013

In early 2013, the Executive Committee plans to review and evaluate its Sustainable Law Office Award process and criteria to look for ways to ensure its future vitality and a high level of participation among law firms.  Also in 2013, the Executive Committee will be developing strategies for promoting the Partners in Sustainability program to attract greater participation by Oregon law offices.


The Long View will continue to be published electronically on a quarterly basis during 2013.  The Section is continuing with its efforts to expand the distribution list for the newsletter.  All editions of The Long View will continue to be available on the Section’s web site.

The Section anticipates offering between six and eight programs for CLE credit in 2013.  Many of the programs are anticipated to be in the brown bag lunch format successfully utilized by the Section in 2011 and 2012.

During 2013, the Section’s current study groups will complete their work on how the environmental rights of future generations might be protected by the establishment of an state office of legal guardian.  Findings of this study group may be covered in articles in The Long View or in the Section’s programs.  In addition, the Section intends to collaborate with the Animal Law Section on a study that evaluates the animal welfare requirements of the Global Animal Partnership relative to principles of sustainability.  The study group is not anticipated to complete its work until 2014.   .
The Section will revisit the proposal to add a “Sustainable Tips” feature to its web site and newsletter.  If adopted, the tips will be written by Oregon lawyers (or law office staff) and describe the first-hand experiences of law firms in implementing various sustainable office practices of general interest.

In 2013, the Executive Committee intends to broaden its outreach to law firms to create greater awareness of the benefits offered by the Section, the purposes for the Section and how the Section an law firms may work together to advance those purposes, increase participation in Section events, and grow Section membership.

Respectfully submitted by the Executive Committee: Michelle Slater (Chair), Jim Kennedy (Past Chair), Robin Seifried (Treasurer), Janna Aginsky (Secretary), Dallas DeLuca, Jennifer Gates, Ellen Grover, Diane Henkels, Bobby Mauger, Dick Roy, and Barry Woods.
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